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West Cheshire Children’s Trust Executive

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 17 July 2023


In attendance:

Adam Langan – Councillor – Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Chair 
Lyn Stocks – Councillor – Shadow Member for Children and Families, CW&C
Gemma Gerrish – Director of Children’s Social Care, CW&C

Zara Woodcock – Head of Service Early Help and Prevention, CW&C
Debbie Edwards – Head of Service, Education and Inclusion

Laura Marsh, Acting Place Director, CW&C and Associate Director, Strategy and Partnerships, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside
Helen Bromley, Director of Public Health
Rob Pullen - CWAPH
Michael Ankers – Cheshire Police
Angela Lewis – Senior Commissioning Manager
Paula St Aubyn – Chair, Safeguarding Children’s Partnership
Anna Johnson - Innovation and Practice Development Lead, Children’s Services, CW&C
David Charlton - Cheshire Education Improvement Board
Jeremy Keeble – Acting Senior Manager, SEND, CW&C
Sarah Blaylock – Policy Manager, CW&C

Isabel Noonan – Policy Manager, CW&C
	Item No
	Minute/Action
	Who

	1.
	Welcome, introductions and apologies.
Councillor Adam Langan took the chair for his first meeting and welcomed all to the meeting. Introductions were made.
Apologies were noted from: Helen Brackenbury, Acting Deputy Chief Executive, CW&C, Sian Jones, Business Manager, Safeguarding Children’s Partnership.
	

	2.
	Notes of meeting held on 24 April 2023 and Matters Arising / Review of Actions

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 24 April 2023 were confirmed as a correct record.
Matters Arising:
Page 6 Safeguarding Children Partnership
Sian Jones asked if there is sufficient line of sight between the Child Death Overview Panel (CDOP) and the Health and Wellbeing Board. It was agreed that more formal arrangements should be put in place.

Action: Sian Jones to pursue a more formal arrangement for CDOP reporting to the HWBB

Update as of 24 April 2023 – Sian Jones reported that she had fed back to CDOP partners that there does not appear to be a formal reporting process between the HWBB and pan Cheshire CDOP. Public Health and the ICB are CDOP’s statutory partners and Ian Ashworth agreed to speak to Paula Wedd from the ICB about a formal process for reporting the report to HWBB.
Action: Ian Ashworth to speak to Paula Wedd from the ICB about formally reporting the CDOP report to the HWBB.

Update as of 17 July 2023 – No update was available for the meeting and would be followed up.
Action: Update on CDOP reporting to HWBB required at next meeting

Update 27.07.2023.
Helen Bromley has discussed proposal with Del Curtis, Chief Executive CW&C and Councillor Gittens – Paula Wedd AGREED future CDOP annual reports to be included in the HWBB work plan and that the 2022-23 CDOP annual report will go onto the HWBB workplan. Hopefully, available for the November meeting of HWBB. SCP to receive report in December.
Action Closed
Page 3 Item 3 Part 1: Future Direction of children’s Services

Action: Heather Cattrell to update on the health investment and assurance at July meeting of the Executive
Update as of 17 July 2023 meeting – this item was deferred to the November meeting of the Executive. In terms of sustainability funding Laura Marsh explained that Health had agreed in principle to continue to contribute to funding OWOW but would be looking at a model whereby providers contributed rather than commissioners.
Page 5 – Item 4 NHS Core20Plus5 for children and young people 

Action: Health to pick up the language and communication challenges in schools as part of the SALT contract
Update as of 17 July 2023 meeting – an update on this action remains outstanding and will be followed up. An update was sought after the meeting and Health confirmed that this has been raised in the LA led Joint Commissioning SALT contract meeting and is part of the improvement planning. Action Closed
Page 6 – Item 5 Improving Timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times

Update as of 17 July 2023 meeting – Laura Marsh explained that waiting times are constantly being monitored and additional investment identified. A new neurodiversity pathway is being developed across Cheshire and Merseyside to reduce silo identification.
All other Matters Arising had either been completed or were items on the agenda and are detailed below.
	Heather Cattrell



	3.


	PART 1: Future Direction of Children’s Services

Our Way of Working – Update
Anna Johnson updated the Executive on OWOW recent activity progress:

Frameworks Delivered
297 Frameworks delivered from July 2019 to 20 June 2023 - 134 Learning Conversations and 163 Multi Agency Group Supervisions. The largest multi-agency group requesting Frameworks is partner led TAFs, followed by CP and CIN. The top three themes remain the same, although more complex children presenting - parent mental health, child mental health and school non-attendance. A quality assurance exercise is underway to look at how the Frameworks are being embedded.
Action: Outcome of Quality Assurance on Frameworks to be reported at the next meeting of the Executive.
Designated Safeguarding Lead and Team Around the Family Supervision – pilot programme
A new programme for 1:1 supervision for TAF leads and DSLs following the identification of a gap in supporting schools around increased complexity. The pilot was launched on 17 April 2023 with 23 secondary schools and the Winsford Education Partnership involved. Schools have invested and purchased the service which contains 9 supervisions across 38 academic weeks. Monthly supervision has been offered to over 70 staff across the schools. Evaluation of the Framework for the first term has heard that staff feel that supervision supports their wellbeing to respond to the growing complexity of children and families. The majority agreed it had been beneficial to practice and 47% agreed there had been improved outcomes for children and young people. The supervision pilot will end in March 2024 and schools are being asked to scale and spread the programme.
Paula St Aubyn expressed concerns about the small number of schools involved as a percentage of the total number of schools. Anna Johnson explained that a primary and secondary steering group is to be set up to scale and spread the work of the pilot.
Trauma Informed Refugee Response
Government funding had been received to support a refugee response to the impact of trauma. A successful bid has also been made to SPFUK for funding for 2023-2025 to support wider development of the work and will commence in July 2023. Part one of the response will cover Psychological First Aid and part two working with trauma-experienced Refugees, Asylum seekers and other migrant communities.
Resource for Schools, Colleges and University
Working with the Refugee and Asylum Seeker Team a resource for sharing with schools has been developed involving the purchase of 200 books for every school and college which will be launched through a lunch and learn session in the Autumn Term.
Recognising and Responding to Trauma
Based on the guide produced during Covid, a new guide has been produced on recognising and responding to trauma.
The Funding Model for 2023-24 – Update
Some statutory partner investment has been confirmed, including ICB, LA Children’s Services, LA Adult Social Care and 27 schools and subscriptions were now at 11.

Number of schools signed up is still relatively small and Rob Pullen explained that financial pressure on some primary schools will be a barrier to paying a subscription. It is hoped that the number will grow in the future.

Next Steps

Next Steps include launch of 2023-24 training and development programme; bespoke workshops and action plans for invested partners and schools; build on the Trauma Informed Refugee Response; and continue to drive forward DSL and TAF Supervision pilot with a view to scale and spread.
	Anna Johnson



	PART 2 – Business and Development

	4.
	Corporate Parenting Strategy Action Plan 
Gemma Gerrish provided a presentation on the Corporate Parenting Strategy Action Plan, explaining that a Corporate Parenting Strategy 2023-2027 was endorsed by cabinet in December 2022 and ratified by full council in January 2023, followed by a launch on 13 March 2023.
An Action Plan has now been drawn up to put the priorities into practice and workstream leads identified. The 5 priorities are:

· For our children in care and care leavers to feel safe and loved in stable homes, with secure lifelong support networks.
· We celebrate and hear our children, young people and care leavers, which in turn will help us to develop a clear and shared picture of our corporate parenting approach across Cheshire West and Chester
· We have aspiration for our education, training and employment offer to be excellent for our children in care and care leavers.
· Improve physical and emotional wellbeing, including recovery from adverse childhood experiences.
· Strengthen our care leavers transition to adulthood with a highly effective care leavers offer in which our young people can return to us as adults when they need parental support and guidance.
Key decisions have taken place to ensure that the care experience is a protected characteristic, and the care experience is defined in Equality and Diversity Assessments and Guidance. 
The draft Action Plan will commence from July with workstreams mobilised. Volunteers will be sought to join the workstreams and Angela Lewis offered to join appropriate workstreams to represent commissioning. There will also be a mapping exercise of pledges and offers.
Laura Marsh explained that including the protected characteristic into contracts should make an impact across a range of services.

Action: Laura Marsh to look at including care experience as a protected characteristic into health contracts.

	Laura Marsh



	5.
	Proposal to Extend the Current Children and Young People’s Plan by 12 months to March 2025
Sarah Blaylock asked for the Executive’s approval to delay the writing of the new West Cheshire Children and Young People’s Plan in order that the new 0-19 JSNA and the SEND JSNA (currently in production) can be used as evidence when writing the Plan. Also, to align the new Plan with the Place Plan (formerly known as the Health and Wellbeing Strategy) which is undergoing a comprehensive stocktake during 2023-24.
The Executive agreed to extend the current Children and Young People’s Plan for a further year to March 2025.

	

	6.
	Update on Local Authority Commissioning Programme
Angela Lewis updated the Executive on the current commissioning arrangements and the 12-month forward plan for Local Authority commissioning for children, young people and their families.
Children’s commissioning covers the following services:
0-19 years Starting Well Service – service currently in its 2 year out of contract extension period which will end 31 December 2024. Work is taking place to review the recommissioning arrangements in preparation for January 2025 and further updates will be provided to the Trust in due course.
Speech and Language Therapy Service – The jointly commissioned service started 1 October 2022 with the previous two services integrating into one provider – Central Cheshire Integrated Care Partnership (CCICP). The migration of data from the two services is due to be completed.

SEND Short Breaks – provided by Endorphins. Sessions have seen an increase in older children/young people attending. Numbers of referrals have also been received from CW&C Children with Disabilities Team. Work is continuing to develop the offer after school, during school holidays and wrap around provision with a service specification drafted for tender submissions in the future, for a start date no later than January 2024.

Emotional Health and Wellbeing Service (THOR) – Provider Polaris – Targets are being met, however there has been an increase in numbers on the waiting list and the provider is working to increase cases closed to create capacity.
SEND Mediation and Dispute Resolution – provider Together Trust – There has been a 25% demand increase in mediation activities/requests in a twelve-month period. There is a focus on increasing numbers of mediation sessions which take place within 30 days from Together Trust informing the Local Authority.

Contextual Safeguarding – Provider – Queensberry AP – Commissioning Team working with Queensberry AP to help them manage the demand for 1:1 intervention for medium to high-risk cases.
Children’s Rights, Advocacy and Independent Visitors - provider – The Children’s Society – There are currently 20 Independent Visitors and 18 young people on a waiting list. Work is on-going with the society to mange the demand for service.
Young Carers – Provider – Cheshire Young Carers – From 1 July 2023, Cheshire Young Carers have taken over from Crossroads Together to deliver CW&C young carers service. Councillor Langan was pleased that Cheshire Young Carers has taken over the contract and asked for an update report at a future meeting.

Action: progress report on Cheshire Young Carers to come to a future meeting of the Executive
Floating Support (Step Forward Service) and supported Lodgings – Provider DePaul UK – the new Floating Support (Step Forward Service) started 1 April 2023 and has developed close working relationship with iART and Supporting Independence Team. The aim of the service is to provide tailored support to a care leaver to support them to live independently. The aim of the Supported Lodgings service is to recruit and train hosts who have a spare room/annex which a care leaver could live in and be supported by the host to prepare for independent living.
Substance Misuse – Provider Via (rebranded Westminster Drugs Project) – work is taking place to develop a recommissioning timeline for the service, a further update will be provided to the Executive.

Action: A progress report on the recommissioning of substance misuse provider to come to a future meeting of the Executive.
Sexual Health – Provider – HCRG – Work is taking place to develop a recommissioning timeline for the service, a further update will be provided to the Executive.

Action: a progress report on the recommissioning of sexual health provision to come to a future meeting of the Executive.

	Angela Lewis

Angela Lewis

Angela Lewis



	7.
	Update on SEND Strategic Outcome
Debbie Edwards gave an update on SEND. A re-structure and design of the SEND service has been completed and additional temporary staff have been employed to review and write plans. Also from September 2023, 3 trainee Educational Psychologist will be employed with a view to securing required numbers going forward.
SEN resourced provision is being developed with 2 additional provisions approved and another 3 in the pipeline. The aim is to provide provision in-house, to support communities and secure less travelling out of borough. The service is on target to increase its offer to young people.

Enhanced transition support for young people, particularly between primary and secondary is being progressed. Inclusion Matters Strategy is being promoted and training is available for schools to feel confident in handling transition with young people.
Other work includes drafting a self-evaluation of the service, the 2023/24 SEND Action Plan and the commencement of a SEND JSNA.


	

	8.
	Safeguarding Children Partnership

Paula St Aubyn raised the following three challenges from the SCP:
Healthy Weight Pathway

The Healthy Weight Pathway has still not been published despite being discussed at the Executive for the past two years. Helen Bromley agreed to provide a written update after the meeting and provided the following for inclusion in the Minutes:

The pathway is an area for review and action for the new CYP weight management sub-group of Eat Well Be Active Group.  The current pathway is overly long and complicated and the Tier 2 gap remains.  The weight management sub-group is proposing that the pathway is thoroughly overhauled and streamlined and brings together all of the various support we have for CYP across CW&C for healthy weight.

A member of the Public Health team (Alex Holt) is currently surveying partners on what they have in terms of weight management support and Alex has spoken with the Children’s Public Health Commissioner who is looking at best practice across England. The NW are currently doing a review which will also inform the revised pathway. 

Action: Public Health provide a progress update on the Healthy Weight Pathway at the next meeting of the Executive
Continued gap in information sharing between Children’s Social Care, Early Help and Prevention and GPs

Information sharing across services and with GPs is emerging as a challenge with GPs needing a reason to look at a system. Zara Woodcock explained that the current consent-based system can be a barrier to information sharing. When a TAF is commenced the Lead Professional will ask the GP for information so the GP will be aware that the individual has a TAF, however if the parent then says ‘no’ to information sharing, this would prohibit details being shared.
Raising awareness and encouraging and involving people to understand that GP practices hold information is important. Laura Marsh explained that CW&C has 42 GP practices and felt they could intervene if there are persistent issues with individual practices but also that general information on information sharing could go out to all practices.
Action: TAF Advisers look to produce areas of good practice on information sharing for wider dissemination

Good practice to highlight within last Audit

Paula St Aubyn gave two examples of how schools supported children on the waiting list for CAMHS and asked for assurance that other schools are doing the same during a long lead in period in time for CAMHS.
The Executive heard that an independent thematic review and some reflections from national research about suicides and death by indetermined intent will result in recommendations going to the Emotional and Wellbeing Strategy Group and to the Trust when published. Zara Woodcock reported that the Safeguarding Children Partnership is undertaking a TAF Audit on 20 July and outcomes and recommendations will be reported back to the next meeting of the Executive.
Action: Outcomes of the Safeguarding Children Partnership TAF Audit be reported to the next meeting of the Executive

	Helen Bromley

Zara Woodcock to organise

Zara Woodcock



	9.
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board
· OWOW – funding and subscription and assurance of embedding OWOW into practice

	Anna Johnson

	10.
	Date of next meeting:
Date:     Monday 6 November 2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

Time:    3.00pm to 5.00pm

Venue:  MS Teams

	


Summary of Actions

	Date of Meeting
	Action required
	Progress against Action with completion date
	Lead

	22 February 2021
	Continue to monitor and present update on progress of Obesity Pathway to Children’s Trust Executive. Timeline to be drawn up for progress reporting.

Report progress of Healthy Weight Pathway CTE in July. (Public Health Team.
Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g., level of ask and talk to Brio).
Isabel Noonan agreed to follow up progress and report back at the next meeting.

Debbie Murphy to consult schools on an approach for weight management in the 12+ age group

Public Health provide a progress update on the Healthy Weight Pathway at the next meeting of the Executive
	Update on Progress, 26 April 2021: 
Developing a Healthy Weight Pathway. A model pathway will be finalised by May. Key 
risk is that there are no Tier 2 or 3 services to refer overweight and obese children to. Progress will be reported at the next Executive in July. Gill Frame pointed out that as part of consultation the Pathway should be presented to the SCP when they next meet in May.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Final Healthy Weight Pathway to November Children’s Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.

Update on progress 28 February 2022: No member of Public Health was able to attend the meeting
Update on progress 25 April 2022:

Isabel Noonan to ask Public Health for an update on a published Healthy Weight Pathway. 

18 July 2022 Executive received an update report on the healthy Weight pathway and the following action was recorded:

Update as of 17 October 2022: Ian Ashworth explained that Public Health is working very closely with NHS Cheshire and Merseyside to address this, but it is in early stages at the moment.

Update as at 27 February 2023
Sian Jones asked if the Healthy Eating Pathway had been published. Isabel Noonan explained that there were delays due to the Tier 2 provision not yet being agreed and an update would be included in the end of year review of the Trust’s 5 Strategic Outcomes.

Update as at 17 July 2023

The pathway is an area for review and action for the new CYP weight management sub-group of Eat Well Be Active Group. 

	Helen Bromley
Public Health 
Isabel Noonan

Debbie Murphy

Helen Bromley


	8 November 2021
	Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times.
A further assurance report on the improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.

Tracy Matthews NHS Cheshire CCG to bring a report on the timeliness and ADHD Waiting Times to the meeting of the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Agencies contribute to producing a pathway summary on Autism and ADHD key issues and pre and post diagnostic support – Tracey Matthews to receive information from colleagues to collate

Ask Providers to provide intelligence on possible causes of the increased number of early years referrals for Autism.

An updated Assurance report on the timeliness of autism and ADHD waiting times would be presented to the 24 April 2023 meeting of the Executive.
Establish a Task Group to share strategic views across all services to respond to improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times


	Update on progress 8 November 2021:
No update provided.
Update on progress 28 February 2022:

A progress report was received.
Update on progress 25 April 2022 – Fay Quinlan reported that Health is continuing to work with commissioned providers on their recovery plans. The Service will update the Executive on improving the timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times at the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Update 18 July 2022
Update report presented and following follow-up actions

Update as of 17 October 2022: The Executive heard that a planned workshop discussion had been arranged with Autism Clinical network in November 2022.

Update as of 24 April 2023 – 
Tracey Matthews presented a paper. Referrals increased and some progress made to reduce waiting times.
Update as of 17 July 2023 – Laura Marsh explained that waiting times are constantly being monitored and additional investment identified. A new neurodiversity pathway is being developed across Cheshire and Merseyside to reduce silo identification.
	Fay Quinlan
Jo Williams
Tracey Matthews

	27 February 2023
	All Age Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy to come to the April 2023 meeting of the Executive for Children and Young People content sign off.


	Update:

Email from Andy Howard sent to members on 6 June for virtual sign off of Strategy 

Action closed
	Laura Marsh

	27 February 2023
	Sian Jones to pursue a more formal arrangement for CDOP reporting to the HWBB.
Action: Ian Ashworth to speak to Paula Wedd from the ICB about formally reporting the CDOP report to the HWBB.

	Update as of 24 April 2023 – Sian Jones reported that she had fed back to CDOP partners that there does not appear to be a formal reporting process between the HWBB and pan Cheshire CDOP. Public Health and the ICB are CDOP’s statutory partners and Ian Ashworth agreed to speak to Paula Wedd form the ICB about a formal process for reporting the report to HWBB.

Update as of 17 July 2023
No update was available, and the action is carried forward.

Update 27.07.2023.
Helen Bromley – proposal discussed with Del Curtis, Chief Executive CW&C and Councillor Gittens – Paula Wedd AGREED future CDOP annual reports to be included in the HWBB work plan and that the 2022-23 CDOP annual report will go onto the HWBB workplan. Hopefully go to the November HWBB. SCP to receive report in December.
Action Closed
	Sian Jones
Ian Ashworth

	24 April 2023
	Heather Cattrell to update on the health investment into OWOW at the July meeting of the Executive.

	Update as of 17 July 2023

No update was available, and the action is carried forward.
Post meeting Heather Cattrell confirmed approval of ICB OWOW funding for 2023-24.

Action Closed
	Heather Cattrell

	24 April 2023
	Health to pick the language and communication challenges in schools up as part of SALT contract.

	Update as of 17 July 2023

No update was available, and the action is carried forward. 
An update was sought after the meeting and Health confirmed that this has been raised in the LA led Joint Commissioning SALT contract meeting and is part of the improvement planning.

Action Closed

	Heather Cattrell

	17 July 2023
	OWOW Delivery of Frameworks
Outcome of Quality Assurance on Frameworks to be reported at next meeting of the Executive.
	
	Anna Johnson

	17 July 2023
	Corporate Parenting Strategy Action Plan
Laura Marsh to look at including care experience as a protected characteristic into health contracts. 


	
	Laura Marsh

	17 July 2023
	Update on Local Authority Commissioning Programme

Progress report on Cheshire Young Carers to come to a future meeting of the Executive
A progress report on the recommissioning of substance misuse and sexual health providers to come to a future meeting of the Executive.


	
	Angela Lewis
Angela Lewis

	17 July 2023
	Safeguarding Children Partnership

Continued gap in information sharing between Children’s Social Care, Early Help and Prevention and GPs

TAF Advisers look to produce areas of good practice on information sharing for wider dissemination


	
	Zara Woodcock

	17 July 2023
	Safeguarding Children Partnership

Good practice to highlight within last Audit

Outcomes of the Safeguarding Children Partnership TAF Audit be reported to the next meeting of the Executive
	
	Zara Woodcock

	17 July 2023
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board

	To present an update on OWOW – funding and subscription and assurance of embedding OWOW into practice


	Anna Johnson
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